HARTLEBURY PARISH COUNCIL

The Minutes of the Meeting of Hartlebury Parish Council held at

7pm on Tuesday 2 October 2012
Present: Cllrs P Holder (Chairman), R Kirby (Vice-Chairman), Mrs C Boughton-Thomas, Mrs J Jones, Mrs L Brookes, H J Webb, A Bishop, D Southall (part. left early), A Jones, D. Stocker, District Cllr N. Dowty, County Cllr M. Broomfield 
In Attendance: Ms B Lee (Clerk)
1.  Apologies: Apologies were accepted from Cllrs G Howard and A Cupper. 
2.   Declarations of Interest: None declared.
3. The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time and a report on the present status of the Tennis Club was received from the Club Secretary – see notes appended at the end.  .  
4.  Minutes The minutes of the meeting held 4 September 2012 were approved.
5.  Progress Reports: 
a) Police Report   A written report from CSO Andrea Leslie was read out.  Residents are encouraged to contact the Local Policing Team on 01905 725764, if anything suspicious is seen.
b) Clerk’s Report:   Declarations of Interest and New Code of Conduct Councillors were updated on changes to the disclosure of pecuniary interests with regards the recording of spouse/civil partner details in the Register of Interests per DCLG August 2012 as advised at the Clerk’s Gathering on 19th September. Councillors were also reminded of the CALC AGM on 10th October.  Parish Council Notice board:  Councillors were informed of the circumstances for the delay in putting up the new Notice Board. Clerk to commence a new planning application for re-siting to the end of Inn Lane in front of Waterlaide Cottage. Additional expenditure of £85 was advised, but this was considered unavoidable due to the objections received re the previously proposed siting.  Hartlebury Signal Box /Rail Service Demolition notices regarding the Signal Box have been posted. Enquires are ongoing with Network Rail to try and obtain permission to use the land for car parking. Assurance has been received from London Midland that no plans are in place for Hartlebury to become a ‘Request Only’ stop. Finance No response has yet been received from HMRC to enable proof of PC tax status hence this has delayed the investment application. This will be chased by the Clerk. Vehicle Activated Sign The sign has now been received and an inspection of proposed locations in Hartlebury has taken place and been approved by a Senior Highways Officer (WCC), together with our Parish Lengthsman. A set-up day, is being arranged with Biffa/Wienerberger and the sign should be in place very shortly. Councillors gave approval for the sign to be added to the Council’s assets for insurance purposes. Power cuts A letter of apology has been received from Western Power Distribution explaining that the cuts experienced have been due to trees in the overhead line network, which they are seeking to address by an increased maintenance programme. Vandalised Bus Shelter, Waresley Road The Police are investigating the youth seen vandalising the bus shelter. The cost of replacing the shattered glass will be £240 and Councillors asked the Clerk to arrange an insurance claim.  A suggestion was made that, in the event of further damage, the glass be removed and not replaced. Noise/How to Report a Nuisance, etc Information has been placed on the Parish website (www.hartleburyparish.org.uk) advising how and where to make a report. The parish website is a useful source of information for the community (as is the Parish Magazine ) and could be used further, e.g. for advertising Village Hall and other events, etc.  Broadband Response for Hartlebury The number of responses from Hartlebury residents has been recorded by WCC as ‘average’ but those from businesses as ‘good’.  The deadline for submission of the survey has been extended and everyone is encouraged to ensure they have their say. The WCC website has details. ‘Save Kidderminster Hospital’ Campaign  A message of support has been sent on behalf of the Parish Council.  An e-petition can be signed on the website www.ipetitions/petition/kidderminster-hospital-alliance.  [Over 55,000 people have signed the petition to save the Alexandra Hospital, Redditch] Overhanging footpaths/shrubbery  A number of reports have been received which the Lengthsman has actioned. Locations where Highways action is required have been passed to WCC and are being monitored. Councillors were pleased to receive an update from Di Watson, Volunteer Parish Paths Officer, regarding the parish footpaths. If anyone encounters problems on their walks contact her on 01299 250086.  Planting of an acorn sapling, Mitre Oak Island A planting licence is required from WCC for this. Cllr Southall explained this is an acorn from the old Mitre Oak Tree which he would like to see planted. Cllr Broomfield pointed out the need to know about underground cables already on the proposed road island. Further enquiries to be made by Clerk.
c) District Councillor’s report:  Lincomb Lane An inspection of problems reported, i.e. blocked drain, sunken area, is to take place. Incinerator At the usual Council meeting at Wychavon last week, Cllr Mrs Stokes, Executive Board Member for Environment & Contracted Out Services, gave a presentation on her portfolio which includes waste.  She highlighted WDC wish to see evidence of the independent financial reports relating to the value for money aspect of the incinerator and some of the technical reports on the sustainability and viability of the incinerator method of energy recovery. Co-mingled recycling - Wychavon offer the green bin, mixed recycling method which is called co-mingled. This current method is being challenged by a judicial review undertaken by a consortium of recycling businesses. They state “the view is that comingled does not achieve the high quality of recycling needed”. Envirosort contamination is as low as 7%, but the claimant is stating that the quality of the 93% of acceptable recycling is not high enough quality. This may have a significant effect on (a) how Wychavon collect recycling and (b) how County dispose of recycling. Following this he was allowed to ask some questions relating to the financial aspects as to how this will affect Wychavon.  Cllr Dowty has asked for another meeting with Cllr Blagg and John Hobbs in the next couple of weeks, when the financial model for funding the incinerator is released.  He pointed out that the WCC Overview & Scrutiny Committee are charged with ensuring the County Council are acting lawfully and in accordance with their prescribed policies and procedures and anyone can attend one of their meetings and ask questions (e.g. 14th and 28th November) by emailing scrutiny@worcestershire.gov.uk (details on the WCC website) by 9am the previous day.  Cllr Dowty will report back on his findings to the 6th November PC meeting.  National Planning Policies Framework  Cllr Dowty drew attention to a letter sent to Peter Luff MP from WDC Cllr Judy Pearce subsequently published in the press under the heading ‘Alice In Wonderland National Policies mean Planning Chaos in Wychavon’.  Peter Luff MP has written to the planning minister with a view to seeking an urgent discussion about how to ‘prevent the Planning Inspectorate from granting every appeal, virtually irrespective of its logic or location’.  Peter Luff will be asking several questions in the House Of Commons later in October highlighting Wychavon’s concerns over the changes in the NPPF. Cllr Dowty suggested, in light of this, that the Parish Council contact him to see what else he can do with regard the incinerator. The Chairman said that he had sent Peter Luff an e-mail to ask for a meeting.  He has replied saying he is back after the 9th October.  Business Case In response to a query from Cllr Brookes regarding the date the Business Case for the incinerator would be considered (advised by Cllr Blagg as 8th November), Cllr Dowty advised that this date has not been confirmed and the Scrutiny Committee will still overview the process.  It was agreed that the Clerk would notify the Committee of the PC’s concerns that, as the Business Case has not yet been released, it gives insufficient time for it to be fully checked and considered.  
d) County Councillor’s Report - Incinerator  Cllr Broomfield has asked for a copy of the Business Case to be provided to him as soon as it becomes available.  Cllr A Jones pointed out this information should be in the public domain and include full costs for the duration of the scheme.  Cllr Broomfield agreed to ask for this information and advise the PC.  Daffodil bulbs for the village Cllr J Jones will collect the bulbs kindly donated by Cllr Broomfield and liaise with the Gardening Club.
e) Parish Hall Management Cttee (i) The Swan Production was well attended by over 80 people.  (ii) Some damage was caused in the Hall during a recent hiring, but the organisers have agreed to cover the cost. (iii)  Booking fees are to be revised, which will mean that income is not just reliant on fund-raising.  
6. Finance   Payments totalling £1897.79 were approved.

7.  Incinerator The Chairman reported that Cllr Blagg has written to the PC with his answers to the questions raised at the public meeting on 10th September.  It was decided that the answers given are unsatisfactory and do not address all the concerns raised. Cllrs felt that it was appropriate to prepare a press release, in the form of an open letter to Cllr Blagg.  Cllr Brookes asked that the letter includes the water issue, as expert opinion she has received states that incineration plants should be near a water source, e.g. river. She also asked that it be specified exactly how much electricity will be generated, as expert opinion provided to her was that it would not be enough to boil a kettle.  Other questions were raised by Cllrs, including possible increases in council tax; can residents claim compensation? Cllrs felt that more support should be sought from Peter Luff.  The Chairman advised that anyone can make an appointment to see him at his surgery.  He agreed to let Cllrs know when he will be going.  
(Cllr Southall left the meeting due to the lack of heating in the Hall)
8. Old Worcester Road Development The Chairman reported that a small Sub-Committee of Cllrs and residents had met re this.  A survey leaflet has been prepared in order to canvass public opinion re building developments in the Parish.  Amendments were suggested to wording to encompass all future large-scale developments. Volunteers will deliver the leaflets to all households in the next couple of weeks. They will be picked back up or can be returned by post to the Clerk.

9.  Waresley Park The second planning application submitted by Knarsboro Homes Ltd has been refused. Cllr Mrs. Boughton-Thomas was in attendance at the WDC Planning Meeting. 
10. Planning Guides and Template Cllrs were asked to consider the notes prepared by Cllr A Jones, already circulated, and these will be discussed further at the next meeting. They are intended to provide a more formal structure and corporate approach for Cllrs when examining and deciding on responses to future planning applications.
11.  Queen Elizabeth II Challenge  Cllr Bishop agreed to contact Angela Lewis, Regional Manager (WM) to find out if any funding would be available for the Hartlebury Tennis and Football Clubs.  
12. Hartlebury Gardening Club  Approval was given for a donation of £250 to assist the Gardening Club in the upkeep of planters and flowers around the village.  Cllrs hope that assistance will be given in planting the daffodil bulbs kindly donated by Cllr Broomfield.
Councillors’ Reports and Items for Future Agenda
Councillors made the following reports:

1. Complaints have been received regarding the brightness of gate lights in Waresley Road causing distraction to 
drivers, also a house on the A4025.  
2. A Remembrance Service is to be held at St James’ Church on Sunday November 11th 10.30a.m.
3. Overgrown foliage obscuring the ‘School’ sign on Quarry Bank and the green seat needs cleaning. Clerk will
       liaise with the Lengthsman to rectify.  
4. Talk on the ‘Staffordshire Hoard’ at Hartlebury Castle at 7.30pm on Thursday, November 15th .
 Date of Next Meeting:      Tuesday 6 November 2012 at 7pm at Hartlebury Parish Hall.
The meeting closed at 9.00pm

Signed ……………………………………(Chairman)        Dated ……………………………
NOTES FROM PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Status of the Tennis Club  The Chairman, Treasurer and Secretary of the Tennis Club attended.  The Club Secretary read out a statement.  After a period of declining membership there has recently been more interest and it is hoped that the offer of a free trial membership period will also encourage new members.  Additional funding is required to resurface the courts and a local resident has offered an interest free loan of £20k (not yet taken up). The Football Club have expressed interest in sharing a new changing rooms facility and any help the Council can offer would be appreciated.  Cllrs were made aware that the key to the club’s success is in finding new members, particularly young people (e.g. 9-15 years) who would like to play regularly, rather than just once a week.  Cllrs suggested more advertising take place, e.g. in the Parish Magazine, by posting notices in the village and on the Parish website. Various grant sources were also discussed and these will be explored.  Competition from Tennis Clubs in Bewdley, Stourport, etc. means that maintaining a full membership is difficult to achieve unless there is local support.
Tennis Club Lights The Club Secretary apologised to those residents recently affected by the floodlights being left on after 10 p.m. – the agreed curfew time.  He explained how the situation had arisen and gave assurance that it will not happen again.  A resident presented photographs showing the lights in action and explained the disruption they continued to cause.  He asked that they be switched off at night, but the Club Secretary that this was when people wanted to play, as they worked during the daytime.  He will check that the lights were correctly pointed onto the court, so as not to shine directly into people’s homes. The PC Chairman pointed out there was insufficient time for an extended debate and further requests for information be carried out directly with the Tennis Club representatives.  He thanked them for coming to the meeting and said that the PC would come back to them as the situation would be monitored.
Development on Waresley Park A resident asked the PC for an explanation regarding the developer’s offer to make a donation of £300k to the Parish Hall Management Committee. The Chairman explained that there have been two applications by Knarsboro Homes Ltd and in the first application they did make such an offer to the Village Hall Committee. No discussions have taken place between the Council and Knarsboro Homes, indeed Councillors took the view that the development should not take place as it is designated Green Belt land and objections were lodged for both applications. The application has now been rejected by Wychavon D C. 
Allotment issues  An allotment holder reported that a tree at the end of his plot was nearly dead. Permission was given for the tree to be taken down.  He also reported that items had been stolen from a shed adjacent to the tree.  Discussion took place regarding the lack of a water supply on the allotment site and a suggestion that a stand-pipe be set up.  Due to the various problems which this could cause, it was not considered a good idea and this information will be disseminated to allotment holders. 
Councillor Blagg Meeting  A resident commented that she considered Cllr Blagg had performed badly. She queried his response regarding consultation which took place in 2009 where he had stated the Council did not respond. Cllrs pointed out that there is correspondence on file which disputes this and this can be checked in the archives. 
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